FIBRATIONS OF AU-CONTEXTS BEGET FIBRATIONS OF TOPOSES

SINA HAZRATPOUR AND STEVEN VICKERS

ABSTRACT. Suppose an extension map $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ in the 2-category \mathfrak{Con} of contexts for arithmetic universes satisfies a Chevalley criterion for being an (op)fibration in \mathfrak{Con} . If M is a model of \mathbb{T}_0 in an elementary topos \mathcal{S} with nno, then the classifier $p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}$ satisfies the representable definition of being an (op)fibration in the 2-category \mathcal{ETop} of elementary toposes (with nno) and geometric morphisms.

Contents

1	Introduction	562
2	Overview	563
3	Background: 2-categories of toposes	565
4	Background: The 2-category Con of contexts	567
5	Background: Classifying toposes of contexts in \mathcal{GIop}	570
6	The Chevalley criterion in Con	575
7	The representable definition in \mathcal{EIop}	577
8	3 Main results	
9	Examples and applications 58	
10	Concluding thoughts	591
11	11 Acknowledgements	

1. Introduction

For many special constructions of topological spaces (which for us will be point-free, and generalized in the sense of Grothendieck), a structure-preserving morphism between the presenting structures gives a map between the corresponding spaces. Two very simple examples are: a function $f: X \to Y$ between sets already is a map between the corresponding discrete spaces; and a homomorphism $f: K \to L$ between two distributive lattices gives a map in the opposite direction between their spectra. The covariance or contravariance of this correspondence is a fundamental property of the construction.

In topos theory we can relativize this process. A presenting structure in an elementary topos \mathcal{E} will give rise to a bounded geometric morphism $p: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{E}$, where \mathcal{F} is the topos

Received by the editors 2019-08-21 and, in final form, 2020-04-23.

Transmitted by Richard Garner. Published on 2020-04-29.

²⁰²⁰ Mathematics Subject Classification: 18D30, 03G30, 18F10, 18C30, 18N10.

Key words and phrases: internal fibration, 2-fibration, context, bicategory, elementary topos, Grothendieck topos, arithmetic universe.

[©] Sina Hazratpour and Steven Vickers, 2020. Permission to copy for private use granted.

of sheaves over \mathcal{E} for the space presented by the structure. Then we commonly find that the covariant or contravariant correspondence mentioned above makes every such p an opfibration or fibration in the 2-category of toposes and geometric morphisms.

If toposes are taken as bounded over some fixed base S, in the 2-category \mathcal{BTop}/S , then there are often easy proofs using the Chevalley criterion to show that the generic such p, taken over the classifying topos for the relevant presenting structures, is an (op)fibration. See [SVW12] for some simple examples of the idea, though there are still questions of strictness left unanswered there.

However, often there is no natural choice of base topos S, and Johnstone [Joh02, B4.4] proves (op)fibrational results in \mathcal{BTop} . These are harder both to state (the Chevalley criterion is not available) and to prove, but stronger because slicing over S restricts the 2-cells.

In this paper we show how to use the arithmetic universe (AU) techniques of [Vic17] to get simple proofs using the Chevalley criterion of the stronger, base-independent (op)fibration results in \mathcal{ETop} , the 2-category of elementary toposes with nno, and arbitrary geometric morphisms.

Our starting point is the following construction in [Vic17], using the 2-category \mathfrak{Con} of AU-contexts in [Vic19]. Suppose $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ is an extension map in \mathfrak{Con} , and M is a model of \mathbb{T}_0 in \mathcal{S} , an elementary topos with nno. Then there is a geometric theory \mathbb{T}_1/M , of models of \mathbb{T}_1 whose \mathbb{T}_0 -reduct is M, and so we get a classifying topos $p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}$. As a generalized space (relative to base \mathcal{S}), we view it as the fibre of U over M. Our main result (Theorem 8.2) is that –

> if U is an (op)fibration in \mathfrak{Con} , using the Chevalley criterion, then p is an (op)fibration is \mathcal{ETop} , using the representable definition.

Throughout, we assume that all our elementary toposes are equipped with natural numbers object (nno). Without an nno the ideas of generalized space do not go far (because it is needed in order to get an object classifier), and AU techniques don't apply.

2. Overview

In §3 we review relevant 2-categories of toposes, including our new 2-category \mathcal{Gsop} in which the objects are bounded geometric morphisms.

In §4 we quickly review the main aspects of the theory of AU-contexts, our AU analogue of geometric theories in which the need for infinitary disjunctions in many situations has been satisfied by a type-theoretic style of sort constructions that include list objects (and an nno). The contexts are "sketches for arithmetic universes" [Vic19], and we review the principal syntactic constructions on them that are used for continuous maps and 2-cells.

§5 reviews the connection between contexts and toposes as developed in [Vic17], along with some new results. A central construction shows how context extension maps $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ can be treated as *bundles* of generalized spaces: if M is a point of \mathbb{T}_0 (a model of \mathbb{T}_0 in an elementary topos \mathcal{S}), then the fibre of U over M, as a generalized space over \mathcal{S} , is a bounded geometric morphism $p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}$ that classifies the models of \mathbb{T}_1 whose U-reduct is M. Much of the discussion is about understanding the universal property of such a classifier in the setting of $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}$.

We then move in §6 and §7 to a review of two styles of definition for (op)fibrations in 2-categories, the *Chevalley* and *representable* criteria.

A functor $p: E \to B$ is, trivially, a fibration iff the functor $\mathfrak{Cat}(1,p): \mathfrak{Cat}(1,E) \to \mathfrak{Cat}(1,B)$ is, and an obvious generalization is to replace \mathfrak{Cat} by some other 2-category \mathcal{K} to obtain a notion of fibration in \mathcal{K} . However, even when \mathcal{K} has a terminal object, there may fail to be enough 1-cells from 1 to B to make a satisfactory definition this way. This is generally the case with 2-categories of toposes such as \mathcal{ETop} .

One therefore uses a more general *representable* definition, that for every A the functor $\mathcal{K}(A, p) \colon \mathcal{K}(A, E) \to \mathcal{K}(A, B)$ is a fibration, with the additional condition that the naturality squares are fibred functors.

If \mathcal{K} has pullbacks of p, then these can be considered the fibres of p. Suppose we have $\alpha: g \to f$ between B' and B. Then by the representable definition $\alpha \cdot f^*p$ has a cartesian lift $\alpha': g' \to p^*f$:

g' now gives us a morphism from f^*E to g^*E , in other words a morphism between the fibres over f and g but in the opposite direction to that of α . This brings us closer to the "indexed category" view of fibrations, with 2-cells between base points (f and g) lifting to maps between the fibres (f^*E and g^*E), and to the examples mentioned at the outset.

Now suppose \mathcal{K} has comma objects, which unfortunately \mathcal{ETop} and \mathcal{BTop} do not, so far as we know, although $\mathcal{BTop}/\mathcal{S}$ and our \mathfrak{Con} do. Then we may capture the data of the above diagram in a generic way by taking B' to be the cotensor $2 \pitchfork B$ of B with the walking arrow 2. In such a \mathcal{K} , the fibration structure for arbitrary B' and α can be derived from generic structure for the generic α . The structure needs to be defined just once, instead of many times for all B'. We shall call this a *Chevalley criterion*. For ordinary fibrations the idea was attributed to Chevalley by Gray [Gray66], and subsequently referred to as the Chevalley criterion by Street [Str74].

As discussed in [Joh93], a shortcoming with all this is that examples such as \mathcal{ETop} are really bicategories, and this calls for a relaxed notion of fibration for the functors $\mathcal{K}(A, p)$. We return to this in §7. Our main task in §6 is to clarify the 2-categorical structure needed, and the strictness issues, when we apply the Chevalley criterion in \mathfrak{Con} .

§8 then provides the main result, Theorem 8.2. Suppose $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ is a context extension map, and $p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}$ is a classifier constructed as in §5. Then if U is an (op)fibration, so is p.

3. Background: 2-categories of toposes

The setting for our main result is the 2-category \mathcal{Esop} whose 0-cells are elementary toposes (equipped with nno), whose 1-cells are geometric morphisms, and whose 2-cells are geometric transformations.

However, our concern with generalized spaces means that we must also take care to deal with *bounded* geometric morphisms. Recall that a geometric morphism $p: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{S}$ is *bounded* whenever there exists an object $B \in \mathcal{E}$ (a *bound* for p) such that every $A \in \mathcal{E}$ is a subquotient of an object of the form $(p^*I) \times B$ for some $I \in \mathcal{S}$: that is one can form following span in \mathcal{E} , with the left leg a mono and the right leg an epi.



The significance of this notion can be seen in the relativized version of Giraud's Theorem (see [Joh02, B3.4.4]): p is bounded if and only if \mathcal{E} is equivalent to the topos of sheaves over an internal site in \mathcal{S} . (In the original Giraud Theorem, relative to **Set**, the bound relates to the small set of generators.) It follows from this that the bounded geometric morphisms into \mathcal{S} can be understood as the generalized spaces, the Grothendieck toposes, relative to \mathcal{S} .

Bounded geometric morphisms are closed under isomorphism and composition (see [Joh02, B3.1.10(i)]) and we get a 2-category \mathcal{BTop} of elementary toposes, bounded geometric morphisms, and geometric transformations. It is a sub-2-category of \mathcal{ETop} , full on 2-cells.

Also [Joh02, B3.1.10(ii)], if a bounded geometric morphism q is isomorphic to pf, where p is also bounded, then so too is f. This means that if we are only interested in toposes bounded over S, then we do not have to consider unbounded geometric morphisms between them. We can therefore take the "2-category of generalized spaces over S" to be the slice 2-category \mathcal{BTop}/S , where the 1-cells are triangles commuting up to an iso-2-cell. [Joh02, B4] examines \mathcal{BTop}/S in detail.

For the (op)fibrational results, [Joh02, B4] reverts to \mathcal{BTop} . This is appropriate, since the properties hold with respect to arbitrary geometric transformations, whereas working in $\mathcal{BTop}/\mathcal{S}$ limits the discussion to those that are isomorphisms over \mathcal{S} .

Unbounded geometric morphisms are rarely encountered in practice, and so it might appear reasonable to stay in \mathcal{BTop} or $\mathcal{BTop}/\mathcal{S}$ [Joh02, B3.1.14]. However, one notable property of bounded geometric morphisms is that their bipullbacks along *arbitrary* geometric morphisms exist in \mathcal{ETop} and are still bounded [Joh02, B3.3.6]. (Note that where [Joh02] says pullback in a 2-category, it actually means bipullback – this is explained there in section B1.1.) Thus for any geometric morphism of base toposes $f: \mathcal{S}' \to \mathcal{S}$, we have the change of base pseudo-2-functor $f: \mathcal{BTop}/\mathcal{S} \to \mathcal{BTop}/\mathcal{S}'$. One might say the "2-category of Grothendieck toposes" is indexed over \mathcal{ETop}_{\cong} (where the 2-cells in \mathcal{ETop}_{\cong} are restricted to isos). [Vic17] develops this in its use of AU techniques to obtain base-independent topos results, and there is little additional effort in allowing change of base along arbitrary geometric morphisms. To avoid confronting the coherence issues of indexed 2-categories it takes a fibrational approach, with a 2-category \mathcal{GTop} "of Grothendieck toposes" fibred (in a bicategorical sense) over \mathcal{ETop}_{\cong} .

We shall take a similar approach, but note that our 2-category \mathcal{GTop} , which we are about to define, is *not* the same as that of [Vic17] – we allow arbitrary geometric transformations "downstairs". We shall write \mathcal{GTop}_{\cong} when we wish to refer to the \mathcal{GTop} of [Vic17].

3.1. DEFINITION. The 2-category \mathcal{GIop} is defined as follows. We use a systematic "upstairs-downstairs" notation with overbars and underbars to help navigate diagrams.

- 0-cells are bounded geometric morphisms $x \colon \overline{x} \to \underline{x}$.
- For any 0-cells x and y, the 1-cells from y to x are given by $f = \langle \overline{f}, \overline{f}, \underline{f} \rangle$ where $\underline{f}: \underline{y} \to \underline{x}$ and $\overline{f}: \overline{y} \to \overline{x}$ are geometric morphisms, and the geometric transformation $\overline{f}: x\overline{f} \Rightarrow fy$ is an isomorphism.
- If f and \overline{g} are 1-cells from y to x, then 2-cells from f to g are of the form $\alpha = \langle \overline{\alpha}, \underline{\alpha} \rangle$ where $\overline{\alpha} : \overline{f} \Rightarrow \overline{g}$ and $\underline{\alpha} : \underline{f} \Rightarrow \underline{g}$ are geometric transformations so that the obvious diagram of 2-cells commutes.

Composition of 1-cells $k: z \to y$ and $f: y \to x$ is given by pasting them together, more explicitly it is given by $fk := \langle \overline{f} \circ \overline{k}, \overline{f} \odot \overline{k}, \underline{f} \circ \underline{k} \rangle$ where $\overline{f} \odot \overline{k} := (\underline{f} \cdot k) \circ (\overline{f} \cdot \overline{k})$. Vertical composition of 2-cells consists of vertical composition of upper and lower 2-cells. Similarly, horizontal composition of 2-cells consists of horizontal composition of upper and lower 2-cells. Identity 1-cells and 2-cells are defined trivially.

This is a particular case of our more general Construction 7.4. \mathcal{GTop} is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ when \mathcal{K} is \mathcal{ETop} and \mathcal{D} is the class of bounded geometric morphisms.

Much of our development will turn on the codomain 2-functor

$$\mathbb{C}od: \mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top} \to \mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}.$$

It is important to note that this codomain functor is *not* a fibration in any 2-categorical sense, as it is not well behaved with respect to arbitrary 2-cells in \mathcal{ETop} . This is easy to see if one takes the point of view of indexed 2-categories, and considers the corresponding

change-of-base functors. (It becomes a fibration if one restricts the downstairs 2-cells to be isos, as in [Vic17].) However, it will still be interesting to consider its cartesian 1-cells and 2-cells, which we do in section 7.

4. Background: The 2-category **Con** of contexts

The observation underlying [Vic19] is that important geometric theories can be expressed in coherent logic (no infinite disjunctions), provided that new sorts can be constructed in a type-theoretic style that includes free algebra constructions. Models can then be sought in any arithmetic universe (list-arithmetic pretopos), and that includes any elementary topos with nno; moreover, the inverse image functors of geometric morphisms are AU-functors.

In the following table we illustrates some of the differences between the AU approach and toposes. More details about the expressive power of AUs can be found in [MV12].

	AUs	Grothendieck toposes
Classifying category	${f AU}\langle {\mathbb T} angle$	$\mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}]$
$\mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_2$	${f AU}\langle {\mathbb T}_2 angle o {f AU}\langle {\mathbb T}_1 angle$	$\mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1] o \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_2]$
Base	Base independent	Base ${\cal S}$
Infinities	Intrinsic; provided by List	Extrinsic; provided by \mathcal{S}
	e.g. $N = \text{List}(1)$	e.g. infinite coproducts
Results	A single result in AUs	A family of results by varying \mathcal{S}

The system developed in [Vic19] expresses those geometric theories using *sketches*. They are, first of all, finite-limit-finite-colimit sketches. Each has an underlying directed graph of *nodes* and *edges*, reflexive to show the identity s(X) for each node X, and with some triangles specified as commutative. On top of that, certain nodes are specified as being terminal or initial, and certain cones and cocones are specified as being for pullbacks or pushouts. In addition, there is a new notion of *list universal* to specify parameterized list objects, together with their empty list and **cons** operations. From these we can also construct, for example, \mathbb{N} , \mathbb{Z} and \mathbb{Q} . (\mathbb{R} , however, cannot be constructed as an object, a "set". It is a point-free space of Dedekind sections, presented by a geometric theory.)

A homomorphism of AU-sketches preserves all the structure: it maps nodes to nodes, edges to edges, commutativities to commutativities and universals to universals.

We shall need to restrict the sketches we deal with, to our *contexts*. These are built up as *extensions* of the empty sketch 1, each extension a finite sequence of *simple extension* steps of the following types: adding a new primitive node, adding a new edge, adding a commutativity, adding a terminal, adding an initial, adding a pullback universal, adding a pushout, and adding a list object.

The following is an example of simple extension by adding a pullback universal.

4.1. EXAMPLE. Suppose \mathbb{T} is a sketch that already contains data in the form of a cospan of edges: $\xrightarrow{u_1} \xrightarrow{u_2}$. Then we can make a simple extension of \mathbb{T} to \mathbb{T}' by adding a

pullback universal for that cospan, a cone in the form



Along with the new universal itself, we also add a new node P, the pullback; four new edges (the projections p^1, p^2, p and the identity for P) and two commutativities $u_1p^1 \sim p$ and $u_2p^2 \sim p$.

An important feature of extensions is that the subjects of the universals (for instance, P and the projections in the above example) must be *fresh* – not already in the unextended sketch. This avoids the possibility of giving a single node two different universal properties, and allows the property that every non-strict model has a canonical strict isomorph.

The next fundamental concept is the notion of *equivalence extension*. This is an extension that can be expressed in a sequence of steps for which each introduces structure that must be present, and uniquely, given the structure in the unextended sketch. Unlike an ordinary extension, we cannot arbitrarily add nodes, edges or commutativities – they must be justified. Examples of equivalence extensions are to add composite edges; commutativities that follow from the rules of category theory; pullbacks, fillins and uniqueness of fillins, and similarly for terminals, initials, pushouts and list objects; and inverses of edges that must be isomorphisms by the rules of pretoposes. Thus the presented AUs for the two contexts are isomorphic.

The previous example, of adding a pullback universal, is already an equivalence extension. Another is that of adding a fillin edge. Suppose we have a pullback universal as above, and we also have a commutative square



Then as an equivalence extension we can add a fillin edge $\longrightarrow \mathsf{P}$, with commutativities $\mathsf{p}^1 w \sim v_1$ and $\mathsf{p}^2 w \sim v_2$.

Similarly, if we have two fillin candidates with the appropriate commutativities, then as an equivalence extension we can add a commutativity to say that the fillins are equal.

Any sketch homomorphism between contexts gives a model reduction map (in the reverse direction), but those are much too rigidly bound to the syntax to give us a good general notion of model map. We seek something closer to geometric morphisms, and in fact we shall find a notion of *context map* that captures exactly the strict AU-functors between the corresponding arithmetic universes $\mathbf{AU}\langle \mathbb{T} \rangle$. A *context map* $H: \mathbb{T}_0 \to \mathbb{T}_1$ is a sketch homomorphism from \mathbb{T}_1 to some equivalence extension \mathbb{T}'_0 of \mathbb{T}_0 .

Each model M of \mathbb{T}_0 gives – by the properties of equivalence extensions – a model of \mathbb{T}'_0 , and then by model reduction along the sketch homomorphism it gives a model $M \cdot H$ of \mathbb{T}_1 .

Thus context maps embody a localization by which equivalence extensions become invertible. Of course, every sketch homomorphism is, trivially, a map in the reverse direction. Context extensions are sketch homomorphisms, and the corresponding maps backwards are *context extension maps*. They have some important properties, which we shall see in the next section.

At this point let us introduce the important example of the hom context \mathbb{T}^{\rightarrow} of a context \mathbb{T} . We first take two disjoint copies of \mathbb{T} distinguished by subscripts 0 and 1, giving two sketch homomorphisms $i_0, i_1 \colon \mathbb{T} \to \mathbb{T}^{\rightarrow}$. Second, for each node X of \mathbb{T} , we adjoin an edge $\theta_X \colon X_0 \to X_1$. Also, for each edge $u \colon X \to Y$ of \mathbb{T} , we adjoin a connecting edge $\theta_u \colon X_0 \to Y_1$ together with two commutativities:



A model of \mathbb{T}^{\rightarrow} comprises a pair M_0, M_1 of models of \mathbb{T} , together with a homomorphism $\theta \colon M_0 \to M_1$.

We define a 2-cell between maps $H_0, H_1: \mathbb{T}_0 \to \mathbb{T}_1$ to be a map from \mathbb{T}_0 to \mathbb{T}_1^{\to} that composes with the maps $i_0, i_1: \mathbb{T}_1^{\to} \to \mathbb{T}_1$ to give H_0 and H_1

Finally, an *objective equality* between context maps H_0 and H_1 is a 2-cell for which the homomorphism between strict models must always be an identity. This typically arises when a context introduces the same universal construction twice on the same data.

From these definitions we obtain a 2-category **Con** whose 0-cells are contexts, 1-cells are context maps modulo objective equality, and 2-cells are 2-cells. It has all finite PIE-limits (limits constructible from finite products, inserters, equifiers). Although it does not possess all (strict) pullbacks of arbitrary maps, it has all (strict) pullbacks of context extension maps along any other map.

We now list some of the most useful example of contexts. For more examples see [Vic19, §3.2].

4.2. EXAMPLE. The context \mathbb{O} has nothing but a single node, X, and an identity edge s(X) on X. A model of \mathbb{O} in an AU (or topos) \mathcal{A} is a "set" in the broad sense of an object of \mathcal{A} , and so \mathbb{O} plays the role of the object classifier in topos theory. There is also a context \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} which in addition to the generic node X has another node 1 declared as terminal, and moreover, it has an edge $x: 1 \to X$. (This is the effect of adding a generic point to the context \mathbb{O} .) Its models are the pointed sets. This time we must distinguish between strict and non-strict models. In a strict model, 1 is interpreted as the canonical terminal object.

There is a context extension map $U: \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} \to \mathbb{O}$ which corresponds to the sketch inclusion in the opposite direction, sending the generic node in \mathbb{O} to the generic node in \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} . As a model reduction, U simply forgets the point.

The context \mathbb{O}^{\rightarrow} comprises two nodes X_0 and X_1 and their identities, and an edge $\theta_X \colon X_0 \to X_1$. A model of \mathbb{O}^{\rightarrow} in an AU (or topos) \mathcal{A} is exactly a morphism in \mathcal{A} .

We can define the diagonal context map $\pi_{\mathbb{T}} \colon \mathbb{T} \to \mathbb{T}^{\to}$ by the opspan (id, F) of sketch morphisms where F sends edges θ_X to s(X), θ_u to u and commutativities to degenerate commutativities of the form $us(X) \sim u$ and $s(Y)u \sim u$.

One central issue for models of sketches is that of *strictness*. The standard sketchtheoretic notion of models is non-strict: for a universal, such as a pullback of some given opspan, the pullback cone can be interpreted as any pullback of the opspan. Contexts give us good handle over strictness. The following result appears in [Vic17, Proposition 1]:

4.3. REMARK. Let $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ be a context extension map, for an extension \mathbb{T}_1 of \mathbb{T}_0 . Suppose in some AU \mathcal{A} we have a model M_1 of \mathbb{T}_1 , a strict model M'_0 of \mathbb{T}_0 , and an isomorphism $\phi: M'_0 \cong M_1 U$.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathbb{T}_1 & M_1' & \stackrel{\widetilde{\phi}}{\longrightarrow} & M_1 \\ U & & \downarrow & & \downarrow \\ \mathbb{T}_0 & & M_0' & \stackrel{\phi}{\longrightarrow} & M_1 U \end{array}$$

Then there is a unique model M'_1 of \mathbb{T}_1 and isomorphism $\tilde{\phi} \colon M'_1 \cong M_1$ such that

- (i) M'_1 is strict,
- (ii) $M'_1 U = M'_0$,
- (iii) $\phi U = \phi$, and
- (iv) ϕ is equality on all the primitive nodes used in extending \mathbb{T}_0 to \mathbb{T}_1 .

We call M'_1 the canonical strict isomorph of M_1 along ϕ .

The fact that we can uniquely lift strict models to strict models as in the remark above will be crucial in §5 and §8.

5. Background: Classifying toposes of contexts in \mathcal{GTop}

In this part, we shall review how [Vic17] exploits the fact that, for any geometric morphism $f: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$ between elementary toposes with nno, the inverse image functor f^* is an AU-functor. It preserves the finite colimits and finite limits immediately from the definition, and the preservation of list objects follows quickly from their universal property and the adjunction of f.

By straightforwardly applying f^* we transform a model of M of a context \mathbb{T} in \mathcal{F} to a model in \mathcal{E} . However, we shall be interested in *strict* models, and f^* is in general nonstrict as an AU-functor. For this reason we reserve the notation f^*M for the canonical strict isomorph of the straightforward application. By this means, the 1-cells of $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}$ act strictly on the categories of strict \mathbb{T} -models. This extends to 2-cells. If we have geometric morphisms $f, g: \mathcal{E} \rightrightarrows \mathcal{F}$ and a geometric transformation $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g$, then we get a model homomorphism $\alpha^*M: f^*M \to g^*M$. It will later be crucial to know how $(-)^*$ interacts with transformation of models by context maps. Given a context map $H: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$, the models $f^*(M \cdot H)$ and $(f^*M) \cdot H$ are isomorphic but not always equal. For instance, take $H: \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} \to \mathbb{O}$ to be the non-extension context map that sends the generic node of \mathbb{O} to the terminal node in \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} , and M a strict model of \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} . However, [Vic17, Lemma 9] demonstrates that if H is an extension map, then they are indeed equal.

We take one step further to investigate the action of 1-cells and 2-cells in \mathcal{GTop} on strict models of context extensions.

5.1. DEFINITION. Let $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ be a context extension map and $p: \overline{p} \to \underline{p}$ a geometric morphism.

Then a strict model of U in p is a pair $M = (\overline{M}, \underline{M})$ where \underline{M} is a strict \mathbb{T}_0 -model in p and \overline{M} is a strict \mathbb{T}_1 -model in \overline{p} such that $\overline{M} \cdot U = p^* \underline{M}$.

A U-morphism of models $\varphi \colon M \to M'$ is a pair $(\overline{\varphi}, \underline{\varphi})$ where $\overline{\varphi} \colon \overline{M} \to \overline{M}'$ and $\underline{\varphi} \colon \underline{M} \to \underline{M}'$ are homomorphisms of \mathbb{T}_1 - and \mathbb{T}_0 -models such that $\overline{\varphi} \cdot U = p^* \underline{\varphi}$. Strict U-models and U-morphisms in p form a category p-Mod-U.

5.2. CONSTRUCTION. Suppose $f: q \to p$ is a 1-cell in \mathcal{Gsop} and let M be a model of U in p. We define a model f^*M of U in q, with downstairs part $f^*\underline{M}$, as follows.

Note that $f^{\star}\underline{M}$ is an isomorphism of \mathbb{T}_0 -models in \overline{q} between $\overline{f}^{\star}p^{\star}\underline{M}$ and $q^{\star}\underline{f}^{\star}\underline{M}$. Also, $(\overline{f}^{\star}\overline{M}) \cdot U = \overline{f}^{\star}(\overline{M} \cdot U) = \overline{f}^{\star}p^{\star}\underline{M}$. We define the isomorphism $f^{\star}\overline{M} : \overline{f}^{\star}\overline{M} \to f^{\star}\overline{M}$ to be the canonical strict isomorph of $\overline{f}^{\star}\overline{M}$ along $f^{\star}\underline{M}$, and then $f^{\star}M := (f^{\star}\overline{M}, \underline{f}^{\star}\underline{M})$ is a strict model of U in q.

The construction extends to U-model homomorphisms $\varphi \colon M \to M'$, as in the diagram on the left.



This can be encapsulated in the functor

$$f$$
-Mod- $U: p$ -Mod- $U \to q$ -Mod- $U, M \mapsto f^*M$

By the properties of the canonical strict isomorph, it is strictly functorial with respect to f. Furthermore, if $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g$ is a 2-cell in \mathcal{GIop} , then the bottom square in the above

right-hand diagram commutes and we define $\alpha^* \overline{M}$ to be the unique \mathbb{T}_1 -model morphism which completes the top face to a commutative square. We may also write $f^*\underline{M}$ and $\alpha^*\underline{M}$ for $f^*\underline{M}$ and $\underline{\alpha}^*\underline{M}$.

The upshot is that each 2-cell α : $f \Rightarrow g$ in \mathcal{Gsop} gives rise to a natural transformation α -Mod-U between functors f-Mod-U and g-Mod-U and $(\alpha$ -Mod- $U)(M) = \alpha^* M$. Hence ()-Mod-U is actually a 2-functor.

5.3. PROPOSITION. ()-Mod- $U: \mathcal{GTop}^{\mathrm{op}} \to \mathfrak{Cat}$ is a strict 2-functor.

A main purpose of [Vic17] is to explain how a context extension map $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ may be thought of as a *bundle*, each point of the base giving rise to a space, its fibre. In terms of toposes, a point of the base \mathbb{T}_0 is a model M of \mathbb{T}_0 in some elementary topos \mathcal{S} . Then the space is a Grothendieck topos over \mathcal{S} , in other words a bounded geometric morphism. It should be the classifying topos for a theory \mathbb{T}_1/M of models of \mathbb{T}_1 that reduce to M.

[Vic17] describes \mathbb{T}_1/M using the approach it calls "elephant theories", namely that set out in [Joh02, B4.2.1]. An elephant theory over \mathcal{S} specifies the category of models of the theory in every bounded \mathcal{S} -topos $q: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{S}$, together with the reindexing along geometric morphisms. Then \mathbb{T}_1/M is defined by letting \mathcal{E} -Mod- \mathbb{T}_1/M be the category of strict models of \mathbb{T}_1 in \mathcal{E} that reduce by U to q^*M .

The extension by which \mathbb{T}_1 was built out of \mathbb{T}_0 shows that the elephant theory \mathbb{T}_1/M , while not itself a context, is geometric over \mathcal{S} in the sense of [Joh02, B4.2.7], and hence has a classifying topos $p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}$, with generic model G, say. Its classifying property is that for each bounded \mathcal{S} -topos \mathcal{E} we have an equivalence of categories

$$\Phi \colon \mathcal{BIop} / \mathcal{S} \ (\mathcal{E}, \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M]) \simeq \mathcal{E} \operatorname{-Mod-} \mathbb{T}_1/M$$

defined as $\Phi(f) := f^*G$. (We shall take *equivalence* of categories to mean a functor that is full, faithful and essentially surjective.)

5.4. EXAMPLE. Consider the (unique) context map ! from \mathbb{O} to the empty context 1. In any elementary topos \mathcal{S} there is a unique model ! of 1, and the classifier for $\mathbb{O}/!$ is the object classifier over \mathcal{S} , the geometric morphism [**FinSet**, \mathcal{S}] $\rightarrow \mathcal{S}$ where **FinSet** here denotes the category of finite sets as an internal category in \mathcal{S} , its object of objects being the nno N. The generic model of \mathbb{O} in [**FinSet**, \mathcal{S}] is the inclusion functor Inc: **FinSet** \leftrightarrow **Set**. As an internal diagram it is given by the second projection of the order < on N, since $\{m \mid m < n\}$ has cardinality n. Given an object M of \mathcal{S} , the classifying topos for \mathbb{O}_{\bullet}/M is the slice topos \mathcal{S}/M . Hence the classifying topos of \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} is the slice topos [**FinSet**, \mathcal{S}]/Inc. The generic model of \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} in [**FinSet**, \mathcal{S}]/Inc is the pair (Inc, π : Inc \rightarrow Inc \times Inc) where Δ is the diagonal transformation which renders the diagram below commutative:



572

So far the discussion of p as classifier has been firmly anchored to S and M, but notice that (G, M) is a model of U in p. We now turn to discussing how it fits in more generally with ()-**Mod**-U by spelling out the properties of p as classifying topos that are shown in [Vic17]. The main result there, Theorem 5.12, says that P is "locally representable" over Q in the following fibration tower.

$$(\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}-U)^{\mathrm{co}} \xrightarrow{P} (\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}-(\mathbb{T}_0 \subset \mathbb{T}_0))^{\mathrm{co}} \xrightarrow{Q} (\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}-\mathbb{T}_0)^{\mathrm{co}}$$

There is a slight change of notation from [Vic17]. \mathcal{GTop} there, unlike ours, restricts the 2-cells to be isomorphisms downstairs. This is needed to make P and Q fibrations. To emphasize the distinction we have written \mathcal{GTop}_{\cong} above.

The objects of \mathcal{GIop}_{\cong} -U are pairs (q, N) where $q: \overline{q} \to \underline{q}$ is a bounded geometric morphism and $N = (\overline{N}, \underline{N})$ is a model of U in q. A 1-cell from (q_0, N_0) to (q_1, N_1) is a triple (f, f^-, f_-) such that $f: q_0 \to q_1$ in $\mathcal{GIop}, (f^-, f_-): N_0 \to f^*N_1$ is a homomorphism of U-models, and f_- is an isomorphism. It is P-cartesian iff f^- too is an isomorphism. A 2-cell is a 2-cell $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g$ in $\mathcal{GIop}_{\cong}(\underline{\alpha}$ an iso) such that $\alpha^*N_1 \circ (f^-, f_-) = (g^-, g_-)$.

 $\mathcal{GSop}_{\cong}(\mathbb{T}_0 \subset \mathbb{T}_0)$ is similar, but without the \overline{Ns} and f^{-s} .

Let us now unravel the local representability. It says that for each (\mathcal{S}, M) in $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}-\mathbb{T}_0$ there is a classifier $(p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}, (G, M))$ in $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}-U$, where G is the generic model of \mathbb{T}_1/M .

5.5. PROPOSITION. [Vic17, Proposition 19] The properties that characterize p as classifier are equivalent to the following.

- (i) For every object (q, N) of GIop_≃-U, 1-cell <u>f</u>: <u>q</u> → <u>p</u> in EIop and isomorphism f₋: <u>N</u> → <u>f</u>*M, there is a P-cartesian 1-cell (f, f⁻, f₋): (q, N) → (p, (G, M)) over (<u>f</u>, f₋). In other words, there is f over <u>f</u> and an isomorphism (P-cartesianness) f⁻: <u>N</u> ≃ f*G over f₋.
- (ii) Suppose (f, f⁻, f₋), (g, g⁻, g₋): (q, N) → (p, (G, M)) in G𝔅𝔅𝔅₂-U, with (g, g⁻, g₋) being P-cartesian (g⁻ is an iso). Suppose also we have <u>α</u>: g ⇒ f so that <u>α</u>*M commutes with f₋ and g₋. (Note the reversal of 2-cells compared with [Vic17, Proposition 19]. This is because the fibration tower uses the 2-cell duals (G𝔅𝔅𝔅₂-U)^{co} etc.) Then <u>α</u> has a unique lift α: g ⇒ f such that (α*G)g⁻ = f⁻.

In the case where we have identity 1-cells and 2-cells downstairs, it can be seen that this matches the usual characterization of classifier for \mathbb{T}_1/M in $\mathcal{BIop}/\mathcal{S}$.

Although the properties described above insist on the 2-cells $\underline{\alpha}$ and model homomorphisms f_{-} downstairs being isomorphisms, we shall generalize this in a new result, Proposition 5.7.

We first remark on the construction of finite lax colimits in the 2-category \mathcal{ETop} and more specifically cocomma objects which will be used in our proof. There is a forgetful 2-functor \mathcal{U} from $\mathcal{ETop}^{\text{op}}$ to the 2-category of categories which sends a topos \mathcal{E} to its underlying category \mathcal{E} , a geometric morphism $f: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{F}$ to its inverse image part $f^*: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{E}$ and a geometric transformation $\theta: f \Rightarrow g$ to the natural transformation $\theta^*: f^* \Rightarrow g^*$.

574 SINA HAZRATPOUR AND STEVEN VICKERS

The 2-functor \mathcal{U} transforms colimits in \mathcal{ETop} to limits in \mathfrak{Cat} . This in particular means that the underlying category of a coproduct of toposes, for instance, is the product of their underlying categories. The same is true for cocomma objects. More specifically, for any topos \mathcal{E} , with cocomma topos ($\mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{E}} \uparrow \mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{E}}$) equipped with geometric morphisms $i_0, i_1 \colon \mathcal{E} \Rightarrow$ ($\mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{E}} \uparrow \mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{E}}$) and 2-cell θ between them, the data $\langle i_0^*, i_1^*, \theta^* \rangle$ specifies the corresponding comma category $\mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{U}(\mathcal{E})} \downarrow \mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{U}(\mathcal{E})}$. For more details on the construction of cocomma toposes see [Joh02, B3.4.2]. Another useful remark is about the relation of topos models of \mathbb{T}^{\rightarrow} and models of \mathbb{T} .

5.6. LEMMA. Models of \mathbb{T}^{\rightarrow} in a topos \mathcal{E} are equivalent to models of \mathbb{T} in the cocomma topos $(\mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{E}} \uparrow \mathrm{id}_{\mathcal{E}})$.

5.7. PROPOSITION. Let $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ be a context extension map, M a strict model of \mathbb{T}_0 in an elementary topos S, and $p: S[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to S$ the corresponding classifying topos with generic model G.

Let $q: \overline{q} \to \underline{q}$ be a bounded geometric morphism, and let $(f_i, f_i^-, f_{i-}): (q, N_i) \to (p, (G, M))$ $(i = \overline{0}, 1)$ be two P-cartesian 1-cells in \mathcal{GCop}_{\cong} -U.

Suppose $\varphi: N_0 \to N_1$ is a homomorphism of U-models and $\underline{\alpha}: \underline{f}_0 \Rightarrow \underline{f}_1$ is such that the left hand diagram in below commutes. Then there exists a unique 2-cell $\alpha: f_0 \Rightarrow f_1$ over $\underline{\alpha}$ such that the right hand diagram commutes.

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \underline{N}_{0} & \xrightarrow{f_{0-}} & \underline{f}_{0}^{\star}M & & \overline{N}_{0} & \xrightarrow{f_{0}^{-}} & f_{0}^{\star}G \\ & & & \downarrow \underline{\varphi} & & \downarrow \underline{\alpha}^{\star}M & & \downarrow \overline{\varphi} & & \downarrow \underline{\alpha}^{\star}G \\ \underline{N}_{1} & \xrightarrow{f_{1-}} & \underline{f}_{1}^{\star}M & & \overline{N}_{1} & \xrightarrow{f_{1}^{-}} & f_{1}^{\star}G \end{array}$$

PROOF. Note that we do not assume that $\underline{\alpha}$ and $\underline{\varphi}$ are isomorphisms, so φ need not be a 1-cell in \mathcal{GIop}_{\cong} . To get round this, we use cocomma toposes.

Let $\underline{q}' = \underline{q} \uparrow \underline{q}$ and $\overline{q}' = \overline{q} \uparrow \overline{q}$ be the two cocomma toposes, with bounded geometric morphism $q': \overline{q}' \to \underline{q}'$. We now have two 1-cells $i_0, i_1: q \to q'$ in \mathcal{Gsop} , equipped with identities for \mathbf{v}_0 and \mathbf{v}_1 , and a 2-cell $\theta: i_0 \Rightarrow i_1$. The pair $\varphi = (\overline{\varphi}, \underline{\varphi})$ is a model of U in q'.

The geometric transformation $\underline{\alpha}$ gives us a geometric morphism $\underline{a}: \underline{q}' \to \mathcal{S}$, with an isomorphism $a_{-}: \underline{\varphi} \cong \underline{a}^{*}M$, so a 1-cell in $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}$ - \mathbb{T}_{0} . This lifts to a P-cartesian 1-cell $(a, a^{-}, a_{-}): (\underline{q}', \varphi) \to (p, (G, M))$ in $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}$ -U. We now have the following diagrams in $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}$ and $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}_{\cong}$ -U.



In the right hand diagram all the 1-cells are *P*-cartesian, and it follows there are unique iso-2-cells $\mu_i: (f_1, f_1^-, f_{1-}) \to (a, a^-, a_-)(i_1, \text{id}, \text{id})$ lifting the identity 2-cells downstairs. Now by composing μ_0 , $a \cdot \theta$ and μ_1^{-1} we get the required α .

To show uniqueness of the geometric transformation α , suppose we have another, β , with the same properties. In other words, $\underline{\alpha} = \underline{\beta}$ and $\alpha^*(G, M) = \beta^*(G, M)$. We thus get two 1-cells $a, b: q' \Rightarrow p$, $a = (f_0, \alpha, f_1)$ and $b = (f_0, \beta, f_1)$. We have $\underline{a} = \underline{b}$ and $a^*(G, M) = b^*(G, M)$ and it follows that there is a unique vertical 2-cell $\iota: a \Rightarrow b$ such that $\iota^*(G, M)$ is the identity.

By composing horizontally with θ , we can analyse ι as a pair of 2-cells $\iota_{\lambda} : f_{\lambda} \Rightarrow f_{\lambda}$ $(\lambda = 0, 1)$ such that the following diagram commutes.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} f_0 & \stackrel{\iota_0}{\longrightarrow} & f_0 \\ \downarrow^{\alpha} & & \downarrow^{\beta} \\ f_1 & \stackrel{\iota_1}{\longrightarrow} & f_1 \end{array}$$

Now we see that each ι_{λ} is the unique vertical 2-cell such that $\iota_{\lambda}^{\star}(G, M)$ is the identity, so ι_{λ} is the identity on f_{λ} and $\alpha = \beta$.

6. The Chevalley criterion in **Con**

In [Str74], and later in [Str80], Ross Street develops an elegant algebraic approach to study fibrations, opfibrations, and two-sided fibrations in 2-categories and bicategories. In the case of (op)fibrations the 2-category is required to be *finitely complete*, with strict finite conical limits¹ and cotensors with the (free) walking arrow category 2. Given those, it also has strict comma objects. Then he defined a fibration (opfibration) as a pseudo-algebra of a certain right (resp. left) slicing 2-monad. In the case of bicategories, they are defined via "hyperdoctrines" on bicategories.

For (op)fibrations internal to 2-categories, he showed [Str74, Proposition 9] that his definition was equivalent to a Chevalley criterion. However, for our purposes we prefer

¹ i.e. weighted limits with set-valued weight functors. They are ordinary limits as opposed to a more general weighted limit.

to start from the Chevalley criterion and bypass Street's characterization via pseudoalgebras.

Note also that Street weakened the original Chevalley criterion of Gray, by allowing the adjunction to have isomorphism counit. We shall revert to the original and more strict requirement of having the identity as the counit.

We do not wish to assume existence of all pullbacks since our main 2-category \mathfrak{Con} does not have them. Instead, we assume our 2-categories in this section to have all finite strict PIE-limits [PR91], in other words those reducible to Products, Inserters and Equifiers. This is enough to guarantee existence of all strict comma objects since for any opspan $A \xrightarrow{f} B \xleftarrow{g} C$ in a 2-category \mathscr{K} with (strict) finite PIE-limits, the comma object $f \downarrow g$ can be constructed as an inserter of $f\pi_A, g\pi_C \colon A \times C \rightrightarrows B$. Moreover, it is a result of [Vic19, Lemma 44] that \mathfrak{Con} has finite PIE-limits.

Pullbacks are not PIE-limits, so sometimes we shall be interested in whether they exist.

6.1. DEFINITION. A 1-cell $p: E \to B$ in a 2-category \mathscr{K} is carrable whenever a strict pullback of p along any other 1-cell $f: B' \to B$ exists in \mathscr{K} . As usual, we write $f^*p: f^*E \to B'$ for a chosen pullback of p along f.

[Vic19] proves that all context extension maps are carrable.

From now on in this section, we assume that \mathscr{K} is a 2-category with all finite PIElimits. Note that for AUs and elementary toposes, we assume that the structure is given *canonically* – this is essential if we are to consider strict models. For our \mathscr{K} here we do not assume there are canonical PIE-limits or pullbacks. Indeed, in \mathfrak{Con} (so far as we know) they do not exist. 1-cells are defined only modulo objective equality, and the construction of those limits depends on the choice of representatives of 1-cells.

We first describe the Chevalley criterion in the style of [Str74]. Suppose B is an object of \mathscr{K} , and p is a 0-cell in the strict slice 2-category \mathscr{K}/B . By the universal property of (strict) comma object $B \downarrow p$, there is a unique 1-cell $\Gamma_1: E \downarrow E \to B \downarrow p$ with properties $R(p)\Gamma_1 = d_0(p \downarrow p), \ \hat{d}_1\Gamma_1 = e_1$, and $\phi_p \cdot \Gamma_1 = p \cdot \phi_E$.



6.2. DEFINITION. Consider p as above. We call p a (Chevalley) fibration if the 1-cell Γ_1 has a right adjoint Λ_1 with counit ε an identity in the 2-category \mathscr{K}/B .

576

Dually one defines (Chevalley) **opfibrations** as 1-cells $p: E \to B$ for which the morphism $\Gamma_0: E \downarrow E \to p \downarrow B$ has a left adjoint Λ_0 with unit η an identity.

Street [Str74], but using isomorphisms for the counits ε instead of identities, showed that the Chevalley criterion is equivalent to a certain pseudoalgebra structure on p. Gray [Gray66] showed that Chevalley fibrations in the 2-category \mathfrak{Cat} of (small) categories correspond to well-known (cloven) Grothendieck fibrations.

Although pullbacks are not assumed to exist (they are not PIE-limits), the comma objects $p \downarrow B$ and $B \downarrow p$ can be expressed as pullbacks along the two projections from $B \downarrow B$ to B. Let us at this point reformulate the fibration property using the notation as it will appear in \mathfrak{Con} when p is an extension map $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ (and hence carrable).

Let dom, cod: $\mathbb{T}_0^{\rightarrow} \rightarrow \mathbb{T}_0$ be the domain and codomain context maps corresponding to sketch homomorphisms $i_0, i_1: \mathbb{T}_0 \rightarrow \mathbb{T}_0^{\rightarrow}$. We define the context extension maps dom* $\mathbb{T}_1 \rightarrow \mathbb{T}_0^{\rightarrow}$ and cod* $\mathbb{T}_1 \rightarrow \mathbb{T}_0^{\rightarrow}$ as the pullbacks of U along dom and cod. A model of dom*(\mathbb{T}_1) is a pair $(N, f: M_0 \rightarrow M_1)$ where f is a homomorphism of models of \mathbb{T}_0 and N is a model of \mathbb{T}_1 such that $N \cdot U = M_0$. Models of cod*(\mathbb{T}_1) are similar, except that $N \cdot U = M_1$. There are induced context maps $\Gamma_0: \mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow} \rightarrow \text{dom}^*(\mathbb{T}_1)$ and $\Gamma_1: \mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow} \rightarrow$ cod*(\mathbb{T}_1). Given a model $f: N_0 \rightarrow N_1$ of $\mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow}, \Gamma_i$ sends it to $(N_i, f \cdot U^{\rightarrow}: N_0 \cdot U \rightarrow N_1 \cdot U)$.



6.3. REMARK. A consequence of the counit of the adjunction $\Gamma_1 \dashv \Lambda_1$ being the identity is that the adjunction triangle equations are expressed in simpler forms; we have $\Gamma_1 \cdot \eta_1 = \mathrm{id}_{\Gamma_1}$ and $\eta_1 \cdot \Lambda_1 = \mathrm{id}_{\Lambda_1}$.

6.4. REMARK. The composite $\Gamma_0\Lambda_1$ is a 1-cell from $\operatorname{cod}^*(\mathbb{T}_1)$ to $\operatorname{dom}^*(\mathbb{T}_1)$. Moreover, there is a 2-cell from $\pi_0\Gamma_0\Lambda_1$ to π_1 constructed as $\pi_0\Gamma_0\Lambda_1 \xrightarrow{\theta_{\mathbb{T}_1}\Lambda_1} \pi_1\Gamma_1\Lambda_1 = \pi_1$. These two, the 1-cell and the 2-cell, will appear again as the structure discussed in Remark 7.10.

7. The representable definition in $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{T}\mathfrak{op}$

In this section we turn to the representable definition of fibration, particularly in $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}$. The only fibrations there that we shall be interested in are bounded as geometric

SINA HAZRATPOUR AND STEVEN VICKERS

morphisms, and we find it convenient to consider them as objects in \mathcal{GTop} . Part of our analysis will consider cartesian properties with respect to the codomain functor $\mathbb{Cod}: \mathcal{GTop} \to \mathcal{ETop}$, and so relates to work on 2-categorical or bicategorical fibrations.

[Her99] generalizes the notion of fibration to strict 2-functors between strict 2categories. His archetypal example of strict 2-fibration is the 2-category **Fib** of Grothendieck fibrations, fibred over the 2-category of categories via the codomain functor $\mathbb{C}od: \operatorname{Fib} \to \operatorname{\mathfrak{Cat}}$. Much later [Bak12] in his talk, and [Buc14] in his paper develop these ideas to define fibrations of bicategories.

We shall examine the cartesian 1-cells and 2-cells for our codomain 2-functor $\mathbb{C}od: \mathcal{G}\mathfrak{T}op \to \mathcal{E}\mathfrak{T}op$, but we might as well do this in the abstract. We assume for the rest of this section that \mathscr{K} is a 2-category (abstracting $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{T}op$).

7.1. REMARK. We recall that a **bipullback** of an opspan $A \xrightarrow{f} C \xleftarrow{g} B$ in a 2-category \mathscr{K} is given by a 0-cell P together with 1-cells d_0, d_1 and an iso-2-cell $\pi: fd_0 \Rightarrow gd_1$ satisfying the following universal properties.

(BP1) Given any iso-cone $(l_0, l_1, \lambda: fl_0 \cong gl_1)$ over f, g (with vertex X), there exists a 1-cell u with two iso-2-cells γ_0 and γ_1 such that the pasting diagrams below are equal.



(BP2) Given 1-cells $u, v: X \rightrightarrows P$ and 2-cells $\alpha_i: d_i u \Rightarrow d_i v$ such that

$$\begin{array}{ccc} fd_0u & \xrightarrow{f \cdot \alpha_0} & fd_0v \\ \pi \cdot u & & & \downarrow \pi \cdot v \\ gd_1u & \xrightarrow{g \cdot \alpha_1} & gd_1v \end{array}$$

then there is a unique $\beta : u \Rightarrow v$ such that each $\alpha_i = d_i \cdot \beta$.

The two conditions (BP1) and (BP2) together are equivalent to saying that the functor

$$\mathscr{K}(X,P) \xrightarrow{\simeq} \mathscr{K}(X,f) \downarrow_{\cong} \mathscr{K}(X,g),$$

obtained from post-composition by the pseudo-cone $\langle d_0, \pi, d_1 \rangle$, is an equivalence of categories. The right hand side here is an isocomma category.

Note the distinction from pseudopullbacks, for which the equivalence is an isomorphism of categories.

7.2. DEFINITION. (cf. Definition 6.1.) A 1-cell $x: \overline{x} \to \underline{x}$ in \mathscr{K} is **bicarrable** whenever a bipulback of p along any other 1-cell \underline{f} exists in \mathscr{K} . We frequently use the diagram below to represent a chosen such bipulback:



where the 2-cell f is an iso-2-cell.

Similarly, we say x is **pseudocarrable** if pseudopullbacks exist.

Of course, bipullbacks are defined up to equivalence and the class of bicarrable 1-cells is closed under bipullback.

An important fact in \mathcal{ETop} is that all bounded geometric morphisms are bicarrable [Joh02, B3.3.6].

We now recall the representable definition of fibration from [Joh93, definition 3.1].

- 7.3. DEFINITION. Let \mathscr{K} be a 2-category and $x: \overline{x} \to \underline{x}$ a 1-cell in \mathscr{K} .
 - (a) A 2-cell $\overline{\alpha} \colon \overline{f} \Rightarrow \overline{e} \colon \overline{y} \to \overline{x}$ is cartesian (with respect to x) if, for every 1-cell $\overline{h} \colon \overline{w} \to \overline{y}$, the whiskering $\overline{\alpha} \cdot \overline{h}$ is cartesian with respect to the functor $\mathscr{K}(\overline{w}, x) \colon \mathscr{K}(\overline{w}, \overline{x}) \to \mathscr{K}(\overline{w}, \underline{x})$.
 - (b) $x \text{ is a fibration in } \mathscr{K} \text{ if, given any } \overline{e} : \overline{y} \to \overline{x}, \ \underline{f} : \overline{y} \to \underline{x} \text{ and } \underline{\alpha} : \ \underline{f} \Rightarrow x\overline{e}, \text{ there exists}$ a cartesian 1-cell $\overline{\alpha} : \overline{f} \Rightarrow \overline{e}$ and an iso-2-cell $f : x\overline{f} \cong \underline{f}$ such that $x \cdot \overline{\alpha} = \underline{\alpha} f$. We say x is a strict fibration if the above condition always holds with $f = \operatorname{id}_{\underline{f}}$.

Note that (b) is stronger than just saying $\mathscr{K}(\overline{y}, x)$ is a fibration. The stronger definition of cartesian in (a) covers the additional stipulation that the naturality squares should be fibred functors, that is, for any 1-cell $\overline{h}: \overline{w} \to \overline{y}$, the top row functor in the commutative diagram below preserves cartesian morphisms.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathscr{K}(\overline{y},\overline{x}) & \xrightarrow{\mathscr{K}(\overline{h},\overline{x})} & \mathscr{K}(\overline{w},\overline{x}) \\ \\ \mathscr{K}(\overline{y},x) & & & & \downarrow \\ & \mathscr{K}(\overline{y},\underline{x}) & \xrightarrow{\mathscr{K}(\overline{h},\underline{x})} & \mathscr{K}(\overline{w},\underline{x}) \end{array}$$

Now, x is a strict (resp. weak) fibration in \mathscr{K} iff the natural transformation $\mathscr{K}(-,x): \mathscr{K}(-,\overline{x}) \Rightarrow \mathscr{K}(-,\underline{x})$ is a (representable) presheaf over \mathscr{K} of Grothendieck (resp. Street aka weak) fibrations. (We have ignored the fact that \mathscr{K} is a 2-category, and typically large.)

7.4. CONSTRUCTION. Suppose \mathscr{K} is a 2-category. Let \mathcal{D} be a chosen class of bicarrable 1-cells in \mathscr{K} , which we shall call "display 1-cells", with the following properties.

- Every identity 1-cell is in \mathcal{D} .
- If $x: \overline{x} \to \underline{x}$ is in \mathcal{D} , and $\underline{f}: \underline{y} \to \underline{x}$ in \mathscr{K} , then there is some bipullback y of x along f such that $y \in \mathcal{D}$.

We form a 2-category $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ whose 0-cells are the elements $x \in \mathcal{D}$, and whose 1-cells and 2cells are taken in exactly the same manner as for \mathcal{GTop} (Definition 3.1), using elements of \mathcal{D} for bounded geometric morphisms and 1-cells and 2-cells in \mathscr{K} for geometric morphisms and geometric transformations.

Notice that $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ is a sub-2-category of the 2-category $\mathscr{K}^2 := \operatorname{Fun}_{ps}(2, \mathscr{K})$, where the latter consists of (strict) 2-functors, pseudo-natural transformations and modifications from the interval category (aka free walking arrow category) 2. We write $\mathbb{C}\mathbf{od}, \mathbb{D}\mathbf{om} : \mathscr{K}^2 \to \mathscr{K}$ (and also for their restrictions to $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$) for the (strict) 2-functors that map everything to the downstairs or upstairs parts. Thus $\mathbb{C}\mathbf{od}$ maps $x \mapsto \underline{x}, f \mapsto \underline{f},$ and $\langle \overline{\alpha}, \underline{\alpha} \rangle \mapsto \underline{\alpha}.$

We now examine cartesian 1-cells and 2-cells of $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ with respect to $\mathbb{C}\mathbf{od}: \mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}} \to \mathscr{K}$, following the definitions of [Buc14, 3.1]. Note that, although we deal only with 2-categories and 2-functors between them, we follow the bicategorical definitions, in which uniqueness appears only at the level of 2-cells.

7.5. PROPOSITION. A 1-cell $f: y \to x$ in $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ is cartesian with respect to \mathbb{C} od iff, as square in \mathscr{K} , it is a bipullback.

PROOF. Consider the following diagram.



The top, bottom and back faces all commute up to identity. The left and right faces commute up to iso-2-cells, corresponding to those in the 1-cells of $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$. By definition, they are both iso-comma squares (pseudopullbacks). The front face has an iso-2-cell, by whiskering the iso-2-cell f.

The definition of cartesianness for f is that, for all w, the back face is a bipullback. f itself is a bipullback (in \mathscr{K}) iff, for all objects \overline{w} of \mathscr{K} , the front face is a bipullback of categories.

 \Rightarrow : Given \overline{w} , let $w = \operatorname{id}_{\overline{w}} : \overline{w} \to \overline{w}$. The back face is a bipullback by hypothesis. Then the two edges \mathbb{D} **om** in the diagram are both equivalences and the edges $\mathscr{K}(w, \underline{y})$ and $\mathscr{K}(w, \underline{x})$ are identities. It follows that the front face is a bipullback.

 \Leftarrow : Given w, by hypothesis the front face is a bipullback. The iso-comma for the back face has objects $(\underline{g}: \underline{w} \to \underline{y}, h: w \to x, \theta: \underline{fg} \cong \underline{h})$, and this is equivalent to the category of structures $(\underline{g}, u: \overline{w} \to \underline{y}, \phi: \underline{gw} \cong u, \overline{h}, \overline{h}: x\overline{h} \cong \underline{fu})$. The result now follows from the fact that the front and left faces are bipullback and iso-comma.

7.6. REMARK. A 2-cell $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g: y \to x$ in $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ is cartesian for Buckley's definition if it is cartesian as a 1-cell with respect to the functor $\mathbb{C}\mathbf{od}_{yx}: \mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}(y, x) \to \mathscr{K}(y, \underline{x}).$

We now define a notion that, on the one hand, conveniently leads to a characterization of when P is a fibration; but, on the other hand, turns out in the next section to be useful even when P is not a fibration.

7.7. DEFINITION. Let $P: \mathscr{E} \to \mathscr{B}$ be a 2-functor. We call an object e of \mathscr{E} fibrational with respect to P iff

(B1) every $f: b' \to b = P(e)$ has a cartesian lift,

(B2) for every 0-cell e' in \mathscr{E} , the functor

$$P_{e',e} \colon \mathscr{E}(e',e) \to \mathscr{B}(P(e'),P(e))$$

is a Grothendieck fibration of categories, and

(B3) whiskering on the left preserves cartesianness of 2-cells in $\mathscr E$ between 1-cells with codomain e.

Clearly, every object of \mathscr{E} is fibrational iff P is a fibration in the sense of [Her99, Theorem 2.8]. Buckley's definition requires a strengthening of (B3) in which cartesianness is also preserved by whiskering on the right – see [Buc14, Remark 2.1.9]. It is also noteworthy that conditions (B2) and (B3) together make the 2-functor $P_{-,e}: \mathscr{E}^{\text{op}} \to \mathfrak{Cat} \downarrow \mathfrak{Cat}$ lift to $P_{-,e}: \mathscr{E}^{\text{op}} \to \mathbf{Fib}$ for every $e \in \mathscr{E}$.

- 7.8. LEMMA. Let x be an object of $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ and let $\alpha: g \Rightarrow f: y \to x$ be a 2-cell.
 - (a) If $\overline{\alpha}$ is cartesian with respect to x (Definition 7.3), then α is cartesian with respect to \mathbb{C} od.
 - (b) If x satisfies condition (B3) of Definition 7.7 then the converse also holds.

PROOF. (a) Suppose we have $h: y \to x, \gamma: h \Rightarrow f$ and $\underline{\beta}: \underline{h} \Rightarrow \underline{f}$ with $\underline{\gamma} = \underline{\alpha} \circ \underline{\beta}$. By cartesianness with respect to x, we can find unique $\overline{\beta}: \overline{h} \Rightarrow \overline{g}$ over $\overset{\bullet}{g}{}^{-1} \circ (\underline{\beta}y) \circ \overset{\bullet}{h}$ such that $\overline{\gamma} = \overline{\alpha} \circ \overline{\beta}$. Then $\langle \overline{\beta}, \beta \rangle: h \Rightarrow g$ is the required 2-cell in $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$.

(b) Let α' be got by whiskering α with the 1-cell $\langle 1_{\overline{y}}, \mathrm{id}_y, y \rangle \colon \overline{y} \to y$, where \overline{y} , as object of $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$, denotes $1_{\overline{y}}$. The 2-cell α' is cartesian with respect to $\mathbb{C}\mathbf{od} \colon \mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}(\overline{y}, x) \to \mathscr{K}(\overline{y}, \underline{x})$. $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}(\overline{y}, x)$ is equivalent to $\mathscr{K}(\overline{y}, \overline{x})$, and it follows that $\overline{\alpha} = \overline{\alpha}'$ is cartesian for $\mathscr{K}(\overline{y}, x)$. The rest of Definition 7.3 (a) follows by whiskering α with $\langle \overline{h}, \mathrm{id}, y\overline{h} \rangle \colon \overline{w} \to y$. 7.9. PROPOSITION. Let x be an object of $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$. Then x is a fibrational object with respect to \mathbb{C} od iff it is a fibration (Definition 7.3 (b)) in \mathscr{K} .

PROOF. \Rightarrow : Suppose we have \overline{e} , \underline{f} and $\underline{\alpha}$ as in Definition 7.3 (b). Any cartesian lift

 $\alpha: f \Rightarrow e \text{ of } \underline{\alpha} \text{ provides us with the required } \overline{\alpha}, \overline{f} \text{ and } \overline{f} \text{ ; then by Lemma 7.8, } \overline{\alpha} \text{ is cartesian.}$

 \Leftarrow : Condition (B1) of Definition 7.7 follows from Proposition 7.5, as every 1-cell in \mathcal{D} is bicarrable in \mathcal{K} .

For condition (B2), suppose we have $e: y \to x$ and $\underline{\alpha}: \underline{f} \Rightarrow \underline{e}: \underline{y} \to \underline{x}$. Let $\overline{\alpha}: \overline{f} \Rightarrow \overline{e}$, with f, be a cartesian lift of $e^{-1} \circ (\underline{\alpha} \cdot y): \underline{f}y \to x\overline{e}$. These provide us with $\alpha: f \Rightarrow e$ as required, and it is cartesian by Lemma 7.8.

For condition (B3), let $\alpha: g \Rightarrow f: y \to x$ be cartesian for \mathbb{C} od. The above construction applied to $\underline{\alpha}$, together with uniqueness of cartesian lifts up to isomorphism, shows that $\overline{\alpha}$ is cartesian for x. If $h: w \to y$ then it is clear from the definition that $\overline{\alpha} \cdot \overline{h}$ is also cartesian for x, and now by Lemma 7.8 $\alpha \cdot h$ is cartesian for \mathbb{C} od.

Note that the weak nature of Definition 7.3 (b), with the appearance of f, is dealt with in the definition of $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$, where 1-cells are squares commuting only up to isomorphism. Definition 7.7 (B2) always uses strict fibrations.

7.10. REMARK. Suppose x is a fibrational object in $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$, and $\underline{\alpha}: \underline{f} \Rightarrow \underline{g}: \underline{y} \to \underline{x}$ is a 2-cell. Let $f: x_f \to x$ and $g: x_g \to x$ be cartesian lifts of \underline{f} and \underline{g} (obtained as bipullbacks), so $\underline{x}_f = \underline{x}_g = \underline{y}$. By (B2) $\underline{\alpha}$ has a cartesian lift $\alpha': f' \Rightarrow g$. We can then factor f', up to an iso-2-cell γ , as $f \circ \ell_{\alpha}$ where ℓ_{α} is vertical ($\underline{\ell}_{\alpha} = \mathrm{id}_{\underline{y}}$) and $f: x_f \to x$. From α' and γ we obtain a cartesian 2-cell $\alpha: f \circ \ell_{\alpha} \Rightarrow g$ (diagram on the left below).

After appropriate changes of notation, this translates into the diagram on the right, which summarizes the structure used in [Joh02, B4.4.1].



That structure, together with various coherence isomorphisms to deal with the fact that x_f and x_g are defined only up to equivalence, and ℓ_{α} only up to isomorphism, is the elementary unravelling of a definition shown in [Joh93, Proposition 3.3] to be equivalent to the representable definition of fibration. (Note how our consistent notation allows the diagrams of [Joh93] to be collapsed in the vertical dimension.)

Despite being quite complex, this description is closer to underlying intuitions of fibration as indexed category, and to some of our motivating examples. The 1-cells \underline{f} and \underline{g} may be thought of as "generalized objects" of the base \underline{x} , and then x_f and x_g are the generalized fibres over them. Then for a generalized morphism $\underline{\alpha}$, ℓ_{α} gives (contravariantly) the corresponding map between the fibres. $\overline{\alpha}$ shows how morphisms in \overline{x} work across fibres.

8. Main results

We are now at a stage that we can state our main theorem.

8.1. LEMMA. Let $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ be a context extension map with the fibration property in the Chevalley style (Definition 6.2), let M be a model of \mathbb{T}_0 in an elementary topos S, and let $p: S[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to S$ be the classifier for \mathbb{T}_1/M with generic model G. Suppose $f, g: q \Rightarrow p$ are 1-cells in $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}$ and $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g$ a 2-cell. We write $\varphi := \alpha^*(G, M)$, so that $\overline{\varphi} = \alpha^*G$ is a model of \mathbb{T}_1^{\to} in \overline{q} .

Then α is a cartesian 2-cell (in $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}$ over $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}$) iff $\eta_{\overline{\varphi}}$ is an isomorphism, where $(\eta_{\overline{\varphi}}, \mathrm{id})$ is the unit for \overline{q} -Mod- $\Gamma_1 \dashv \overline{q}$ -Mod- Λ_1 .

PROOF. (\Rightarrow): Let \overline{N} be the domain of $\overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot \Lambda_1$, and let $\underline{N} := f^* M$. Then (see diagram (3))

$$\overline{N} \cdot U = \overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot \Lambda_1 \cdot \Gamma_0 \cdot \pi_0 \cdot U = \overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot \Lambda_1 \cdot U^{\overrightarrow{}} \cdot \operatorname{dom} = \overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot \Lambda_1 \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot U_1 \cdot \operatorname{dom} = \overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot U_1 \cdot \operatorname{dom} = \overline{\varphi} \cdot U^{\overrightarrow{}} \cdot \operatorname{dom} = \overline{\varphi} \cdot \operatorname{dom} \cdot U = (f^*G) \cdot U = q^* \underline{N},$$

and so $N := (\overline{N}, \underline{N})$ is a model of U in q.



By the classifier property of p (Proposition 5.5), and taking $\underline{e} := \underline{f}$ and $\underline{e}_{-} := \operatorname{id} : \underline{N} = \underline{f}^{\star}M$, we obtain $e : q \to p$ and $(e^{-}, \operatorname{id}) : N \cong e^{\star}(G, M)$. Now by Proposition 5.7 we get a unique $\gamma : e \Rightarrow g$ over $\underline{\gamma} := \underline{\alpha}$ such that $\overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_{1} \cdot \Lambda_{1} = (\gamma^{\star}G)e^{-}$. Again by Proposition 5.7 we get a unique $\beta' : f \Rightarrow e$ over $\operatorname{id}_{\underline{f}}$ such that $e^{-}\eta_{\overline{\varphi}} = \beta'^{\star}G$, and since $(\gamma^{\star}G)(\beta'^{\star}G) = \alpha^{\star}G$ it follows that $\gamma\beta' = \alpha$.

By cartesianness of α we also have a unique $\beta \colon e \Rightarrow f$ over id_f such that $\gamma = \alpha\beta$, and since $\alpha\beta\beta' = \gamma\beta' = \alpha$ it follows that $\beta\beta' = \operatorname{id}_f$. We deduce that $(\beta^*G)e^-\eta_{\overline{\varphi}} = \operatorname{id}_{f^*G}$.

Finally $\eta_{\overline{\varphi}}(\beta^* G)e^- = \mathrm{id}_{\overline{N}}$ follows from the adjunction $\Gamma_1 \dashv \Lambda_1$, because both sides reduce by Γ_1 to the identity. Hence $\eta_{\overline{\varphi}}$ is an isomorphism, with inverse $(\beta^* G)e^-$.

(\Leftarrow): Let $e: q \to p$ with $\gamma: e \Rightarrow f$ such that $\gamma = \underline{\alpha}\beta$.



By the adjunction $\Gamma_1 \dashv \Lambda_1$ there is a unique \mathbb{T}_1 -morphism $\overline{\psi} : e^*G \to \overline{N}$ over $\underline{\beta}^*M$ such that $(\overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot \Lambda_1)\overline{\psi} = \gamma^*G$. Because $\eta_{\overline{\varphi}}$ is an isomorphism this corresponds to a unique $\overline{\psi}' : e^*G \to f^*G$ over $\underline{\beta}^*M$ such that $\overline{\varphi}\overline{\psi}' = \gamma^*G$. By Proposition 5.7 this corresponds to a unique $\beta : e \Rightarrow f$ over $\underline{\beta}$ such that $(\alpha^*G)(\beta^*G) = \gamma^*G$, i.e. unique such that $\alpha\beta = \gamma$. This proves that α is cartesian.

8.2. THEOREM. If $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ is a context extension map with (op)fibration property in the Chevalley style (Definition 6.2), and M a model of \mathbb{T}_0 in an elementary topos S, then $p: S[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to S$ is an (op)fibration in the 2-category \mathcal{Esop} by the representable definition.

PROOF. Here we only prove the theorem for the case of fibrations. A proof for the opfibration case is similarly constructed. According to Proposition 7.9, in order to establish that p is a fibration in the 2-category $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}$, we have to verify that conditions (B1)-(B3) in Definition 7.7 hold for $P = \mathbb{C}od: \mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}} \to \mathscr{K}$, where $\mathscr{K} = \mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}$, \mathcal{D} is the class of bounded geometric morphisms, and so $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$ is $\mathcal{G}\mathfrak{Top}$.

By Proposition 7.5, condition (B1) follows from the fact that p is bicarrable.

To prove condition (B2), let $q: \overline{q} \to \underline{q}$ be a bounded geometric morphism, let $g: q \to p$ be a 1-cell in $\mathscr{K}_{\mathcal{D}}$, let $\underline{f}: \underline{q} \to \mathcal{S}$ be geometric morphism and $\underline{\alpha}: \underline{f} \Rightarrow \underline{g}$ a geometric transformation.



We seek f over \underline{f} with a cartesian lift $\alpha \colon f \Rightarrow g$ of $\underline{\alpha}$. Notice that for the given model M of \mathbb{T}_0 in \mathcal{S} , the component M of the natural transformation $\underline{\alpha}$ gives us a morphism

584

 $\underline{\alpha}^{\star}M: \underline{f}^{\star}M \to \underline{g}^{\star}M \text{ of } \mathbb{T}_{0}\text{-models in } \underline{q}, \text{ hence a } \mathbb{T}_{0}^{\rightarrow}\text{-model in } \underline{q}. \text{ Let us write it as } \underline{\varphi}: \underline{N}_{f} \to \underline{N}_{q}. \text{ Then } q^{\star}\varphi \text{ is a model of } \mathbb{T}_{0}^{\rightarrow}\text{ in } \overline{q}.$

Let G be the generic model of \mathbb{T}_1/M in $\mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M]$, so that (G, M) is a model of U in p. Hence we get $(\overline{N}_g, \underline{N}_g) := g^*(G, M)$ a model of U in q, and

$$\mathfrak{g} := (\overline{N}_g, q^{\star} \underline{\varphi}) \in \overline{q} \operatorname{-\mathbf{Mod-}} \operatorname{cod}^*(\mathbb{T}_1).$$

Then $\mathfrak{g}_{\bullet}\Lambda_1$ (see diagram (3)) is a model $\overline{\varphi} \colon \overline{N}_f \to \overline{N}_g$ of \mathbb{T}_1^{\to} in \overline{q} , with $\overline{N}_f = \mathfrak{g}_{\bullet}(\Lambda_1; \Gamma_0; \pi_0)$. We also see that $\overline{\varphi}_{\bullet}U^{\to} = \mathfrak{g}_{\bullet}(\Lambda_1; U^{\to}) = q^*\underline{\varphi}$, so $\varphi := (\overline{\varphi}, \underline{\varphi}) \colon N_f \to N_g$ is a homomorphism of U-models in q.

$$\begin{array}{c} \overline{N}_f & \stackrel{\overline{\varphi}}{\longrightarrow} & \overline{N}_g \\ \downarrow & \downarrow \\ q^* \underline{N}_f & \stackrel{q^* \underline{\varphi}}{\longrightarrow} & q^* \underline{N}_g \end{array}$$

Thus we get two objects (q, N_f) and (q, N_g) of \mathcal{GSop}_{\cong} -U together with φ as in Proposition 5.7. In addition we have (p, (G, M)), and a P-cartesian 1-cell

$$(g, (\mathrm{id} \colon \overline{N}_g = g^*G, \mathrm{id} \colon \underline{N} = \underline{g}^*M)) \colon (q, N_g) \to (p, (G, M)).$$

By the classifier property we can also find a *P*-cartesian 1-cell

$$(f, (f^-, f_-)): (q, N_f) \to (p, (G, M)).$$

We can now apply Proposition 5.7 to find a 2-cell $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g$ over $\underline{\alpha}$ that gives us $\overline{\varphi}$.

Since $\overline{\varphi}$ is defined to be of the form $\mathfrak{g} \cdot \Lambda_1$, so $\overline{\varphi} \cdot \Gamma_1 \cdot \Lambda_1 = \overline{\varphi}$, we find that $\eta_{\overline{\varphi}}$ is the identity and $\eta_{\alpha^{\star}G}$ is an isomorphism. It follows from Lemma 8.1 that α is cartesian.

For proving (B3), suppose we have $f, g: q \Rightarrow p$ and a cartesian 2-cell $\alpha: f \Rightarrow g$. By Lemma 8.1, η_{α^*G} is an isomorphism. Take any 1-cell $k: q' \to q$ in \mathcal{Gsop} where $q': \overline{q}' \to \underline{q}'$. Relative to the isomorphism of models $k^*(\mathfrak{g}.\Lambda_1) \cong (k^*\mathfrak{g}).\Lambda_1, k^*$ preserves the unit η , and so $\eta_{k^*\alpha^*G}$ is an isomorphism and, by Lemma 8.1, $\alpha \cdot k$ is cartesian.

8.3. REMARK. There is a shorter proof² of Theorem 8.2 which circumvents the 2functor \mathbb{C} od and directly uses Proposition 5.7. It goes as follows: for an (op)fibration $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ of AU-contexts, and any AU \mathcal{A} , we get a Grothendieck (op)fibration \mathcal{A} -Mod- $U: \mathcal{A}$ -Mod- $\mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathcal{A}$ -Mod- \mathbb{T}_0 of categories (of strict models), and moreover, given an (strict) AU-functor $F: \mathcal{A} \to \mathcal{B}$, we get a morphism of Grothendieck (op)fibrations (i.e. a strictly commuting square where the top functor preserves cartesian arrows):

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathcal{A}\operatorname{-\mathbf{Mod-}}\mathbb{T}_1 \xrightarrow{F^{-\mathbf{Mod-}}\mathbb{T}_1} \mathcal{B}\operatorname{-\mathbf{Mod-}}\mathbb{T}_1 \\ \\ \mathcal{A}\operatorname{-\mathbf{Mod-}} U \\ \mathcal{A}\operatorname{-\mathbf{Mod-}} \mathbb{T}_0 \xrightarrow{F^{-\mathbf{Mod-}}\mathbb{T}_0} \mathcal{B}\operatorname{-\mathbf{Mod-}} \mathbb{T}_0 \end{array}$$

²We are indebted to the anonymous referee for this elegant proof.

Therefore the right vertical functor in the diagram below is a Grothendieck fibration of presheaves of categories (or equivalently a presheaf of Grothendieck fibrations and fibred functors), where $J: \mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{A}\mathrm{U}^{\mathrm{op}}$ is the inclusion of the 2-category of elementary toposes into the opposite of 2-category of AUs.

In above \widehat{M} and \widehat{G} are respectively the natural transformations induced by strictifying pullbacks of models M and G.

Now, we claim that Proposition 5.7 implies that the diagram above is a bipullback of presheaves of categories. To witness this pointwise, for any elementary topos \mathcal{E} , having a geometric morphism $\underline{f}: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{S}$ of elementary toposes together with a strict model N of \mathbb{T}_1 in \mathcal{E} which reduces, via U, to $\widehat{M}(\underline{f}) := \underline{f}^* M$ is equivalent to a 1-cell $f: 1_E \to p$ in \mathcal{GTop} which is the same as a geometric morphism $\overline{f}: \mathcal{E} \to \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M]$ satisfying $p \circ \overline{f} \cong \underline{f}$ and $\overline{f}^* G = N$. It is easy to see that these pointwise bipullbacks are preserved under the base change along arbitrary geometric morphisms $\mathcal{E}' \to \mathcal{E}$, and therefore, the diagram (5) is a bipullback of presheaves of categories.

It is a classical fact that a bipullback of a Grothendieck fibration is a Street (aka weak) fibration, and this fact implies that p_* is a Street fibration, and therefore by [Joh93, Proposition 3.3], the geometric morphism $p: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{T}_1/M] \to \mathcal{S}$ is a fibration in the 2-category \mathcal{ETop} .

Theorem 8.2 can now be applied to the examples in section 6.

9. Examples and applications

We begin this section by the detailing one of the simplest non-trivial opfibrations of contexts, which classifies the base-independent local homeomorphisms of toposes via Theorem 8.2. We then outline two other important examples of context extensions, the first an opfibration and the second a fibration. We do not have space here to give full details as sketches. Rather, our aim is to explain why the known geometric theories can be expressed as contexts. At the end of this section we conjecture several other examples. Further details are in [Haz19].

9.1. EXAMPLE. Local homeomorphisms are opfibrations. The context extension $U: \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} \to \mathbb{O}$ (Example 4.2) is an extension map with the opfibration property. First we form the pullbacks of the context extension U along the two context maps dom and cod. U_0 and U_1 are U reindexed along dom and cod: the same simple extension steps, but with the

data for each transformed by dom or cod.



The context dom^{*}(\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}) has three nodes, a terminal 1, primitive nodes X_0 and X_1 , with edges $x_0: 1 \to X_0, \theta_X: X_0 \to X_1$, and identities on the three nodes. $\operatorname{cod}^*(\mathbb{O}_{\bullet})$ is similar, but with $x_1: 1 \to X_1$ instead of x_0 .

There is, in addition, the arrow context $\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}^{\rightarrow}$ which consists of all the nodes, edges, and two commutativities $\theta_X x_0 \sim \theta_x$, $x_1 \theta_1 \sim \theta_x$ (marked by bullet points) as presented in the following diagram plus identity edges.



There are context maps Γ_0 and Γ_1 which make the following diagram commute:



 Γ_0 is the dual to the sketch morphism dom^{*} $\mathbb{O}_{\bullet} \to \mathbb{O}_{\bullet}^{\to}$ that takes 1 to 1_0 and otherwise preserves notation. Γ_1 is similar.

More interestingly, Γ_0 has a left adjoint Λ_0 : dom^{*}(\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}) $\to \mathbb{O}_{\bullet}^{\to}$. For this, X_0 , θ_X , X_1 and x_0 in $\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}^{\to}$ are interpreted in dom^{*} \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} by the ingredients with the same name, and 1_0 , 1_1 by 1 and θ_1 by the identity on 1. For θ_x and x_1 we need an equivalence extension of dom^{*} \mathbb{O}_{\bullet} got by adjoining the composite $\theta_X x_0$, and a commutativity for one of the unit laws of composition.

It is now obvious that $\Gamma_0\Lambda_0 = \mathrm{id}: \mathrm{dom}^*(\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}) \to \mathrm{dom}^*(\mathbb{O}_{\bullet})$. Less obvious, but true in this example, is that $\Lambda_0\Gamma_0$ is the identity on $\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}^{\to}$. This follows from the rules for objective equality, and is essentially because in any strict model 1_0 and 1_1 are both interpreted as the canonical terminal object, and θ_1 as the identity on that.

Now, let \mathcal{B} be a bounded topos over a base topos \mathcal{S} , and $f: M \to N$ a morphism in \mathcal{B} . The geometric morphism $p_U: \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{O}_\bullet] \to \mathcal{S}[\mathbb{O}]$ induced by the context extension map U

is an opfibration and a local homeomorphism. Using Remark 7.10, we get the 1-cells and 2-cells in the left diagram below where the inverse image of the geometric morphism ℓ_f is the base change f^* and the direct image is formed by the dependent product Π_f along f.



The diagram on the right is one that arises out of Theorem 8.2, and the two have the same formal shape. Note however some crucial differences. The left diagram works only for bounded S-toposes \mathcal{B} (i.e. the opfibration property of p_U is limited to the 2-category $\mathcal{BTop}/\mathcal{S}$), and the geometric transformations are restricted to being over \mathcal{S} . In the right diagram, \mathcal{S} is a base only for the purposes of constructing $\mathcal{S}[\mathbb{O}_{\bullet}/X]$. The opfibration property works for arbitrary elementary topos \mathcal{S}' , geometric morphisms m and n, and geometric transformation α .

The classifiers for this example are the local homeomorphisms. Their opfibrational character follows simply from our results, though note that it can also be deduced as a special case of the torsor result, Example 9.2.

9.2. EXAMPLE. Presheaf toposes are opfibrations. Let $\mathbb{T}_0 = [C: \text{Cat}]$ be the theory of categories. It includes nodes C_0 and C_1 , primitive nodes introduced for the objects of objects and of morphisms; edges $d_0, d_1: C_1 \to C_0$ for domain and codomain and an edge for identity morphisms; another node C_2 for the object of composable pairs and introduced as a pullback; an edge $c: C_2 \to C_1$ for composition; and various commutativities for the axioms of category theory. The technique is general and would apply to any finite cartesian theory – this should be clear from the account in [PV07].

Now let us define the extension $\mathbb{T}_1 = [C: \operatorname{Cat}][T: \operatorname{Tor}(C)]$, where $\operatorname{Tor}(C)$ denotes the theory of torsors (flat presheaves) over C. The presheaf part is expressed by the usual procedure for internal presheaves. We declare a node T_0 with an edge $p: T_0 \to C_0$, and let T_1 be the pullback along d_1 . Then the morphism part of the presheaf defines xu = F(u)(x) if $d_1(u) = p(x)$, and this is expressed by an edge from T_1 to T_0 over d_1 satisfying various conditions which gives a right action by C on T. In fact this is another cartesian theory.

The flatness conditions are not cartesian, but are still expressible using contexts. First we must say that T_0 is non-empty: the unique morphism $T_0 \to 1$ is epi, in other words the cokernel pair has equal injections. Second, if $x, y \in T_0$ then there are u, v, z such that x = zu and y = zv. Third, if xu = xv then there are w, z such that x = zw and wu = wv. Again, these can be expressed by saying that certain morphisms are epi.

Now we have a context extension map $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$, which forgets the torsor.

Contexts \mathbb{T}_0 and \mathbb{T}_1 , like all contexts, are finite. In section 5 we saw how for an infinite category C we can still access the infinite theory $\operatorname{Tor}(C)$ (infinitely many sorts and axioms, infinitary disjunctions) as \mathbb{T}_1/C , the "fibre of U over C".

We now demonstrate that U is indeed an opfibration. Consider a functor $F: C \to D$. If T is a torsor over C, we must define a torsor $T' = \operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$ over D. Analogously let us write D as a C-D-bimodule, with a right action by D by composition, and a left action by C by composition after applying F. We define $\operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$, a D-torsor, as the tensor $T \otimes_C D$. Its elements are pairs (x, f) with $x \in T$, $f \in D_1$ and $p(x) = d_1(f)$, modulo the equivalence relation generated by $(x, uf) \sim (xu, f)$. This can be defined using AU structure. Let us analyse an equation (x, f) = (x', f') in more detail. It can be expressed as a chain of equations

$$(yu,k) \sim^{-1} (y,uk) = (y,u'k') \sim (yu',k'),$$

each for a quintuple (k, u, y, u', k') with uk = u'k'. Hence the overall equation (x, f) = (x', f') derives from sequences (k_i) $(0 \le i \le n)$ and $(u_i), (y_i), (u'_i)$ $(0 \le i < n)$ such that $u_ik_i = u'_ik_{i+1}, y_iu'_i = y_{i+1}u_{i+1}, f = k_0, x = y_0u_0, f' = k_n$ and $x' = y_{n-1}u'_{n-1}$. (We are thinking of k'_i as k_{i+1} .) By flatness of T we can replace the y_i s by elements yv_i with $v_iu'_i = v_{i+1}u_{i+1}, x = yv_0u_0$ and $x' = yv_{n-1}u'_{n-1}$.

We outline why $\operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$ is flat (over D). First, it is non-empty, because T is. If $x \in T$ then $(x, \operatorname{id}_{F(p(x))}) \in \operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$. Next, suppose $(x, f), (x', f') \in \operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$. We can find y, u, u' with x = yu and x' = yu', and then $(x, f) = (yu, f) = (y, uf) = (y, \operatorname{id})uf$ and $(x', f') = (\operatorname{id}, y)u'f'$.

Finally, suppose (x,g)f = (x,g)f'. We must find h, g', y such that hf = hf' and (x,g) = (y,g')h. Composing g' and h, we can instead look for (y,h) = (x,g) such that hf = hf'. In fact, we can reduce to the case where g = id. Suppose, then that we have (x,f) = (x,f'). By the analysis above, we get y and sequences $(k_i), (u_i), (v_i), (u'_i)$ such that $u_ik_i = u'_ik_{i+1}, v_iu'_i = v_{i+1}u_{i+1}, f = k_0, x = yv_0u_0, f' = k_n$ and $x = yv_{n-1}u'_{n-1}$. Using flatness of T again, we can assume $v_0u_0 = v_{n-1}u'_{n-1}$. Now put $h := v_0u_0$, so $(y,h) = (y,v_0u_0) = (yv_0u_0, \text{id}) = (x, \text{id})$. Then, as required,

$$hf = v_0 u_0 k_0 = v_0 u'_0 k_1 = v_1 u_1 k_1 = \dots = v_{n-1} u'_{n-1} k_n = hf'.$$

Although this reasoning is informal, its ingredients – and in particular the reasoning with finite sequences – are all present in AU structure.

Once we have $\operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$ it is straightforward to define to define the function $T \to \operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$, $x \mapsto (x, \operatorname{id})$ that makes a homomorphism of \mathbb{T}_1 -models. Note in particular that the action is preserved: $xu \mapsto (xu, \operatorname{id}) = (x, u) = (x, \operatorname{id})u$. This gives us our Λ_0 , and $\Gamma_0\Lambda_0 = \operatorname{id}$. For the counit of the adjunction, let $(F,\theta) \colon (C,T) \to (D,T')$ be a \mathbb{T}_1 -homomorphism. Then θ factors via $\operatorname{Tor}(F)(T)$ using $(x, f) \mapsto \theta(x)f$. This respects the equivalence, as $\theta(xu)f = \theta(x)F(u)f$ is a condition of \mathbb{T}_1 -homomorphisms.

SINA HAZRATPOUR AND STEVEN VICKERS

Note that the context extension map of Example 9.1 can be got from U above as a pullback. This is because there is a context map $\mathbb{O} \to [C: \text{Cat}]$ taking a set X to the discrete category over it. A torsor over the discrete category is equivalent to an element of X.

The classifier for \mathbb{T}_1/C is, by Diaconescu's theorem, the bounded geometric morphism $[C, S] \to S$ for C an internal category in S, and hence is a typical presheaf topos. We now know that they are opfibrations in $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{T}\mathfrak{op}$. This is already known, of course, and appears in [Joh02, B4.4.9]. Note, however, that our calculation to prove the opfibration property in $\mathfrak{C}\mathfrak{on}$ is elementary in nature. The proof of [Joh02] verifies that the class of all such geometric morphisms satisfies the "covariant tensor condition", and such a technique cannot work for AUs as it uses the direct image parts of geometric morphisms.

9.3. EXAMPLE. Spectra of distributive lattices are fibrations. Let $\mathbb{T}_0 = [L: DL]$ be the finite algebraic theory of distributive lattices, a context. Now let $\mathbb{T}_1 = [L: DL][F: Filt(L)]$ be the theory of distributive lattices L equipped with prime filters F, and let $U: \mathbb{T}_1 \to \mathbb{T}_0$ be the corresponding extension map. \mathbb{T}_1 is built over \mathbb{T}_0 by adjoining a node F with a monic edge $F \to L$, and conditions to say that it is a filter (contains top and is closed under meet) and prime (inaccessible by bottom and join). For example, to say that bottom is not in F, we say that the pullback of F along bottom as edge $1 \to L$ is isomorphic to the initial object.

Given a model L of \mathbb{T}_0 , the fibre of U over L is its spectrum $\operatorname{Spec}(L)$.

To show that U is a fibration, consider a distributive lattice homomorphism $f: L_0 \to L_1$. The map $\operatorname{Spec}(f): \operatorname{Spec}(L_1) \to \operatorname{Spec}(L_0)$ can be expressed using contexts. It takes a prime filter F_1 of L_1 to its inverse image F_0 under f which is a prime filter of L_0 . f restricts (uniquely) to a function from F_1 to F_0 , and so we get a \mathbb{T}_1 -homomorphism $f': (L_1, F_1) \to (L_0, F_0)$. The construction so far can all be expressed using AU-structure, and so gives our $\Lambda_1: \operatorname{cod}^*(\mathbb{T}_1) \to \mathbb{T}_1^{\to}$.

$$(L_0, F_0 = f^{-1}(F_1)) \xrightarrow{f'} (L_1, F_1)$$
$$\bigcup_{\substack{U \downarrow \\ L_0 \longrightarrow f}} I_1$$

Aided by the fact that $\Gamma_1: \mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow} \to \operatorname{cod}^*(\mathbb{T}_1)$ is given by a sketch homomorphism (no equivalence extension of $\mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow}$ needed), we find that $\Gamma_1 \Lambda_1$ is the identity on $\operatorname{cod}^{-1}(\mathbb{T}_1)$. The unit $\eta: \operatorname{id} \Rightarrow \Lambda_1 \Gamma_1$ of the adjunction is given as follows. In $\mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow}$ we have a generic $f: (L_0, F_0) \to (L_1, F_1)$, and clearly f restricted to F_0 factors via $f^{-1}(F_1)$. Taking this with the identity on L_1 gives a $\mathbb{T}_1^{\rightarrow}$ -homomorphism from $(L_0, F_0) \to (L_1, F_1)$ to $(L_0, f^{-1}(F_1) \to (L_1, F_1))$, and hence our η . The diagonal equations for the adjunction hold.

It follows that the classifier for \mathbb{T}_1/L , which is the spectrum of L, is a fibration. Since the spectra of distributive lattices correspond to propositional coherent theories, this fibrational nature is already known from [Joh02, B4.4.11], which says that any coherent topos is a fibration. It will be interesting to see how far our methods can cover this general result.

We conjecture that further examples can be found as follows, from the basic idea that, given a style of presentation of spaces, homomorphisms between presentations can yield maps between the spaces.

- (Opfibration) Let \mathbb{T}_0 be the theory of sets equipped with an idempotent relation, and \mathbb{T}_1 extend it with a rounded ideal [Vic93]. Classically at least, the classifiers are the continuous dcpos with Scott topology.
- (Opfibration) Let \mathbb{T}_0 be the theory of generalized metric spaces, and \mathbb{T}_1 extend it with a Cauchy filter (point of the localic completion) [Vic05].
- (Fibration) Let \mathbb{T}_0 be the theory of normal distributive lattices, and \mathbb{T}_1 extend it with a rounded prime filter. This would be analogous to Example 9.3, and the classifiers are the compact regular spaces.

[SVW12] discusses the consequences of the (op)fibrational characters on two topos approaches to quantum foundations. One uses point-set ideas, leading to local homeomorphisms, opfibrations. The other uses Gelfand duality, hence compact regular spaces, fibrations. That simple distinction leads to opposite ways of constructing their toposes, one with presheaves and the other with covariant functors.

• (Bifibration) Let \mathbb{T}_0 be the theory of strongly algebraic information systems, and let \mathbb{T}_1 extend it with an ideal [Vic99]. This is a special case of Example 9.2 – when the category C is a poset, then a torsor is just an ideal – and hence would be an opfibration. However, "strongly algebraic" includes extra geometric structure that restricts the homomorphisms so that they correspond to adjunctions between the corresponding domains. This would lead to an additional fibrational nature.

10. Concluding thoughts

What we have shown in this paper is that an important and extensive class of fibrations/opfibrations in the 2-category \mathcal{Esop} of toposes arises from strict fibrations/opfibrations in the 2-category \mathcal{Eon} of contexts. There are several advantages: first, the structure of strict fibrations/opfibrations in \mathcal{Con} is much easier to study because of explicit and combinatorial description of \mathcal{Con} and in particular due to existence of comma objects in there. Second, proofs concerning properties of based-toposes arising from \mathcal{Con} are very economical since one only needs to work with strict models of contexts. Not only does this approach help us to avoid taking the pain of working with limits and colimits in \mathcal{Esop}/S and bookkeeping of coherence issues arising in this way, but it also gives us insights in inner working of 2-categorical aspects of toposes via more concrete and constructive approach of contexts and context extensions.

There is also an advantage from foundational point of view; for any \mathcal{S} -topos \mathcal{E} , there are logical properties internal to \mathcal{E} which are determined by internal logic of \mathcal{S} . A consequence of this work is that we can reason in 2-category of contexts to get uniform results about toposes independent of their base \mathcal{S} .

592 SINA HAZRATPOUR AND STEVEN VICKERS

We hope that in the future work we can investigate the question that how much of 2-categorical structure of $\mathcal{E}\mathfrak{Top}$ can be presented by contexts, and more importantly whether we can find simpler proofs in \mathfrak{Con} that can be transported to toposes.

11. Acknowledgements

The ideas and result of this paper were presented by the first author in PSSL 101 in University of Leeds (16-17 September 2017) and later in the conference Toposes in Como (27-29 June 2018). He wishes to thank the organizers of these events, particularly Nicola Gambino and Olivia Caramello, for the great opportunity to outline and discuss some of the ideas of this paper in those venues.

We are very grateful to an anonymous reviewer and to Richard Garner as editor for their insightful comments. They greatly clarified our overall understanding of fibrations in a 2-category, and enabled us to simplify the proofs.

References

- [Bak12] Igor Bakovic. Fibrations in tricategories. 93rd Peripatetic Seminar on Sheaves and Logic, University of Cambridge, 2012.
- [BKP89] R. Blackwell, G. M. Kelly, and A. J. Power. Two-dimensional monad theory. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 59(1):1–41, 1989.
- [BKPS89] G. J. Bird, G. M. Kelly, A. J. Power, and R. H. Street. Flexible limits for 2-categories. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 61(1):1–27, 1989.
- [Buc14] Mitchell Buckley. Fibred 2-categories and bicategories J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 218(6):1034–1074, 2014.
- [Gray66] J.W. Gray. Fibred and cofibred categories. Proc. Conf. on Categorical Algebra (La Jolla, Calif., 1965) (Springer, 1966) 21-83.
- [Haz19] Sina Hazratpour. A logical study of some 2-categorical aspects of toposes. PhD thesis, University of Birmingham (2019).
- [Her99] Claudio Hermida. Some properties of Fib as a fibred 2-category. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 134(1):83–109, 1999.
- [Joh93] Peter Johnstone. Fibrations and partial products in a 2-category. Applied Categorical Structures, 1(2):141–179, 1993.
- [Joh02] Peter Johnstone. Sketches of an elephant: A topos theory compendium. Oxford Logic Guides, no. 44 Oxford University Press, Vol.1, 2002.
- [Joh02] Peter Johnstone. Sketches of an elephant: A topos theory compendium. Oxford Logic Guides, no. 44 Oxford University Press, Vol.2, 2002.
- [MV12] Maria Emilia Maietti and Steve Vickers. An induction principle for consequence in arithmetic universes. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 216(8-9):2049–2067, 2012.
- [PV07] Erik Palmgren and Steven Vickers. Partial Horn logic and cartesian categories. Annals of Pure and Applied Logic, 145(3):314–353, 2007.

- [PR91] John Power and Edmund Robinson. A characterization of pie limits. Mathematical Proceedings of the Cambridge Philosophical Society, 110(1):23-47, 1991.
- [RV17] Emily Riehl and Dominic Verity. Fibrations and Yoneda's lemma in an ∞-cosmos. J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 221(3):499-564, 2017.
- [SVW12] Bas Spitters and Steven J. Vickers and Sander Wolters Gelfand spectra in Grothendieck toposes using geometric mathematics. In In Proceedings of the 9th International Workshop on Quantum Physics and Logic (QPL 2012), Brussels 2012 (ed. Duncan, Panangaden)
- [Str74] Ross Street. Fibrations and Yoneda's lemma in a 2-category. In Lecture Notes in Math 420, 104–133. Springer, Berlin, 1974.
- [Str80] Ross Street. Fibrations in bicategories. Cahiers de Topologie et Géométrie Différentielle Catégoriques 21(2):111-160, 1980.
- [Str81] Ross Street. Conspectus of variable categories. J. Pure Appl. Algebra 21(3):307–338, 1981.
- [Vic93] Steven Vickers. Information systems for continuous posets. Theoretical Computer Science 114:201-229, 1993.
- [Vic99] Steven Vickers. Topical categories of domains. Mathematical Structures in Computer Science 9:569-616, 1999.
- [Vic05] Steven Vickers. Localic completion of generalized metric spaces I. Theory and Applications of Categories 14:328–356, 2005.
- [Vic17] Steven Vickers. Arithmetic universes and classifying toposes. Cahiers de Topologie et Géométrie Différentielle Catégoriques 58(4):213-248, 2017.
- [Vic19] Steven Vickers. Sketches for arithmetic universes. Journal of Logic and Analysis 11 (FT4): 1-56, 2019.
- [Web07] Mark Weber. Yoneda structures from 2-toposes. Appl. Categ. Structures, 15(3):259–323, 2007.

School of Computer Science, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK.

Email: sinahazratpour@gmail.com s.j.vickers@cs.bham.ac.uk

This article may be accessed at http://www.tac.mta.ca/tac/

THEORY AND APPLICATIONS OF CATEGORIES will disseminate articles that significantly advance the study of categorical algebra or methods, or that make significant new contributions to mathematical science using categorical methods. The scope of the journal includes: all areas of pure category theory, including higher dimensional categories; applications of category theory to algebra, geometry and topology and other areas of mathematics; applications of category theory to computer science, physics and other mathematical sciences; contributions to scientific knowledge that make use of categorical methods.

Articles appearing in the journal have been carefully and critically refereed under the responsibility of members of the Editorial Board. Only papers judged to be both significant and excellent are accepted for publication.

SUBSCRIPTION INFORMATION Individual subscribers receive abstracts of articles by e-mail as they are published. To subscribe, send e-mail to tac@mta.ca including a full name and postal address. Full text of the journal is freely available at http://www.tac.mta.ca/tac/.

INFORMATION FOR AUTHORS IMTEX2e is required. Articles may be submitted in PDF by email directly to a Transmitting Editor following the author instructions at http://www.tac.mta.ca/tac/authinfo.html.

MANAGING EDITOR. Geoff Cruttwell, Mount Allison University: gcruttwell@mta.ca

TFXNICAL EDITOR. Michael Barr, McGill University: michael.barr@mcgill.ca

ASSISTANT $T_{E\!}X$ EDITOR. Gavin Seal, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne: gavin_seal@fastmail.fm

TRANSMITTING EDITORS.

Clemens Berger, Université de Nice-Sophia Antipolis: cberger@math.unice.fr Julie Bergner, University of Virginia: jeb2md (at) virginia.edu Richard Blute, Université d'Ottawa: rblute@uottawa.ca Gabriella Böhm, Wigner Research Centre for Physics: bohm.gabriella (at) wigner.mta.hu Valeria de Paiva: Nuance Communications Inc: valeria.depaiva@gmail.com Richard Garner, Macquarie University: richard.garner@mq.edu.au Ezra Getzler, Northwestern University: getzler (at) northwestern(dot)edu Kathryn Hess, Ecole Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne: kathryn.hess@epfl.ch Dirk Hofmann, Universidade de Aveiro: dirk@ua.pt Pieter Hofstra, Université d'Ottawa: phofstra (at) uottawa.ca Anders Kock, University of Aarhus: kock@math.au.dk Joachim Kock, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona: kock (at) mat.uab.cat Stephen Lack, Macquarie University: steve.lack@mq.edu.au F. William Lawvere, State University of New York at Buffalo: wlawvere@buffalo.edu Tom Leinster, University of Edinburgh: Tom.Leinster@ed.ac.uk Matias Menni, Conicet and Universidad Nacional de La Plata, Argentina: matias.menni@gmail.com Ieke Moerdijk, Utrecht University: i.moerdijk@uu.nl Susan Niefield, Union College: niefiels@union.edu Robert Paré, Dalhousie University: pare@mathstat.dal.ca Kate Ponto, University of Kentucky: kate.ponto (at) uky.edu Robert Rosebrugh, Mount Allison University: rrosebrugh@mta.ca Jiri Rosicky, Masaryk University: rosicky@math.muni.cz Giuseppe Rosolini, Università di Genova: rosolini@disi.unige.it Alex Simpson, University of Ljubljana: Alex.Simpson@fmf.uni-lj.si James Stasheff, University of North Carolina: jds@math.upenn.edu Ross Street, Macquarie University: ross.street@mq.edu.au Tim Van der Linden, Université catholique de Louvain: tim.vanderlinden@uclouvain.be